TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

August 3, 2009

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Town Hall in the Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 PM by Council President Julio J. DiGiando.  The following members were present: 

Michael G. White, Vice President
William A. Kelly
Robert W. Sutton, Jr.
Barbara A. Szepatowski
also present: 
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator
Peter D. Ruggiero Town Solicitor
Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk
Lisa W. Bryer, Town Planner

Mary Meagher, Fort Getty Master Plan Committee Chair

AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

1) Shoreby Hill Request for Historic District Ordinance 
Betty Hubbard, resident of lower Shoreby Hill and member of the Shoreby Hill Historic District Committee, gave a slide presentation to introduce the Council to the steps taken by the Shoreby Hill Committee in their request to designate Shoreby Hill as Jamestown’s first historic district.  As part of the overview, Ms. Hubbard indicated that it was determined through a survey that there is neighborhood support for the historic designation.  
Other committee members assisting in the presentation were:  James Buttrick, Past President of Upper Shoreby Hill Trustees, and Barbara Herrmann, Secretary of Lower Shoreby Hill Trustees, and Kathryn Wooley-Dutton, Upper Shoreby Hill Trustee. The presentation consisted of an overview of the Shoreby Hill location, the characteristics of the architecture and landscape, and the desire of the residents to preserve and maintain that character from development pressure by the creation of a historic district.  
In answer to Council questions, the following information was provided by the Shoreby Hill Historic District Committee members:
· The Shoreby Hill Committee surveyed both upper and lower Shoreby Hill residents to determine the level of interest in creating a Shoreby Hill Historic District 

· Of the 85% returns, 74% were supportive of a Shoreby Hill Historic District

· Voluntary adherence to historic guidelines is less effective than an ordinance with enforceable restrictions
Ms. Hubbard stated that the information relating to the proposed ordinance was taken from the model provided by RIHPHC (Rhode Island Historical Preservation Heritage Commission), with several minor changes made to take into consideration the uniqueness of Jamestown.

The Council discussed their concerns regarding restrictions that might be burdensome or too costly for some residents.  In addition, it was questioned whether the survey was an adequate determination in neighborhood support.  
There was Council discussion relating to the process to be followed in considering the establishment of a historic district in Shoreby Hill.  The Town Solicitor advised that it was within the legal rights of the Council to determine if there should be a historic district.  The Town Solicitor reviewed the process to be followed for a proposed ordinance; that is, 1) forward the proposal for a historic district to the Planning Commission, 2) Planning Commission and Town Solicitor to prepare an ordinance and forward to the Council for their consideration in setting a date and advertising for a public hearing.  The Town Solicitor noted that in the event the ordinance passes, it would then be necessary to appoint a Historic District Commission.
Council President DiGiando noted that a decision to move forward with the paperwork does not constitute support or opposition to the establishing of a historic district.
It was the consensus of the Council that the Planning Commission is to move forward in preparing an ordinance for public hearing.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that item # 2 be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) July 20, 2009 (regular session)
b) July 22, 2009 (work-session)

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:


a)
Affordable Housing Committee (10/22/2008)

b)
Planning Commission (06/17/2009, 07/01/2009)

c)
Zoning Board of Review (06/23/2009)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
Public Hearing Tuesday, September 8, 2009 re: hearing on proposed changes to the RI Coastal Resources Management Program

5)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes 
*************************************

2)
Bills and Payroll
Councilor Kelly inquired about the following bills:
Fire Protection

Jamestown Fire Department

$70,000
The Town Administrator reported that this is the total payouts to individual firefighters, based upon the number of runs and trainings attended.  These funds are budgeted for and administered by the Finance Director.
Finance

Peter F. Neronha


$1,273.42
The Town Administrator noted that this was a return on an overpayment of real estate taxes.  These types of rebates are factored into the budgeting process.

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to approve the Bills and Payroll.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
None

COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator’s Report as follows:
To:  

Honorable Town Council

From:  
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Date:

August 3, 2009
Subject:
Town Administrator’s Report
JEMS Ambulance


Working with the JEMS, the Town has prepared and issued a request for proposals for a new ambulance to replace a 1998 model.  The proposal responses are due Monday, August 17th.   Funding for the vehicle will be shared between the Town and JEMS donations.  
Fort Getty Campground
We have received reports of electrical problems at Fort Getty campground that has led to minor shocks due to stray voltage.  National Grid began to address this issue in Fall 2008 and is continuing to assess conditions to identify remedial actions that are necessary to remove this hazard.  I would note that the Town staff in conjunction with Jack’s Electric is working with Grid engineers to determine what improvements to the Town’s services may be required.

North Road Affordable Housing
Several residents have expressed concerns over the waiver of connection fees for the proposed 10 affordable rental units on North Road.   In waiving the fees the Water and Sewer Commission acted under the authority and intent of the adopted Water and Sewer Regulations to assist affordable housing projects.   Rate payers have questioned the financial impact to the water fund that will result from the approved $6,000 fee exemption.  In response, I would like to put this issue on the Water and Sewer agenda in order to provide further clarification to water system customers.  We will also provide financial analysis prepared by our water rate consultant to document the specific impacts on water rates.

Animal Shelter Services
I have prepared the attached draft Memorandum of Understanding for use of North Kingstown’s Animal Shelter and have submitted the same to Michael Embury, North Kingstown Town Manager, for his review.
Additional comments:

b)
Fort Getty Campground

The Council expressed their concern with the safety of the public being in jeopardy because of the stray electrical current at the Fort Getty Campground.  
It was the consensus of the Council that if National Grid does not provide a solution to the stray voltage, that it may be necessary for the Town to hire an electrical engineer to determine that there is no danger to the campers at Fort Getty.
c) North Road Affordable Housing

It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Administrator provides a financial analysis on how the waiving of connection fees will affect water rate-payers for further discussion at the next meeting of the Board of Water and Sewer Commission.
d) Animal Shelter

Councilor Szepatowski noted that North Kingstown Animal Shelter operates in the same manner as most animal shelters; that is, space availability and the ability to adopt out animals.  However, the Town of Jamestown must take on the responsibility of adopting out any Jamestown animal brought to the shelter.  
It was the consensus of the Council to instruct the Town Administrator to provide as an agenda item, guidelines outlining the Town’s responsibilities in animal control, including such issues as rabies quarantine, holding time limit, adoption procedure, how stray cats are to be dealt with, etc.   
2) JEMS June/July 2009 Report
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the June/July 2009 report from JEMS.  So unanimously voted.
3) Memorandum from the Town Planner re: Planning Commission Officers for 2009

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the list of officers for the Planning Commission.  So unanimously voted.
4) Memorandum from the Planning Commission Chair re:  Historic District Ordinance

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the memorandum from the Planning Commission regarding the Historic District Ordinance.  So unanimously voted. 
5) Finance Director’s Report

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the Finance Director’s report.  So unanimously voted.
PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. re:  First Quarter 2009 Environmental Monitoring Report, Former Jamestown Landfill
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the First Quarter 2009 Environmental Monitoring Report on the former Jamestown Landfill from GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. 
There was concern raised by Councilor Szepatowski regarding the lateness of the First Quarter report.  It was noted that the data was collected in March, but the report was not submitted to the Town Council until now.  
The Council discussed the desire to solicit bids for future monitoring of the former landfill.  The Town Administrator stated that it is his intention to put together a bid package for this project.

The motion to accept was unanimously voted.

2)
HousingWorks RI re:  fifth edition Fact Book

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the Fact Book from HousingWorks RI.  So unanimously voted.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Victualing License:
a)
Applicant:

Liberati Partnership
dba:


The Shack at Dutch Harbor
Date:


December 1, 2008 to December 1, 2009
Place:


252 Narragansett Avenue (DHBY)



Hours of Operation:
8:00 am to 6:00 pm
2) Holiday License:
a)
Applicant:

Liberati Partnership

dba:


The Shack at Dutch Harbor

Date:


March 1, 2009 to February 28, 2010

Place:


252 Narragansett Avenue (DHBY)




Hours of Operation:
8:00 am to 6:00 pm
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to approve the Victualing License and the Holiday License for Liberati Partnership, d/b/a The Shack at Dutch Harbor.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 
None

2) Non-scheduled request to address

William Ritter, Whittier Road, spoke in opposition to the Shoreby Hill Historic District designation.
Luann Bonier, Reservoir Circle, requested that the Town upgrade the Fort Getty campground rather that commit to a sailing center.
Frank Meyer, Southwest Avenue, spoke on several issues, including financial matters, Shoreby Hill Historic District, FAST, charter amendments, and the excessive number of police officers.
Varoujan Karentz, Clarkes Village Lane, strongly supported FAST and asked that the Council identify the Town’s responsibilities and costs.
Andrew Roos, Hawthorne Road, expressed some reservations regarding the Shoreby Hill Historic District and asked if certain standards could be met through the zoning ordinance.
Alexandra Dekoranyi, Longfellow Road, supported the Shoreby Hill Historic District.
Jack Hubbard, Longfellow Road, supported the procedure used to determine the neighborhood’s desire for a Shoreby Hill Historic District.
Susan Little, North Main Road, expressed her disappointment in the time it takes GZA GeoEnvironmental to report the data results and asked that the Town look to another company to provide better response time.
Joseph Reale, Pricilla Road, President of the Trustees of Lower Shoreby Hill, stated that he welcomed input from both lower and upper Shoreby Hill residents regarding the proposed designation of the Shoreby Hill Historic District.  Mr. Reale stated that the survey to solicit input from Shoreby Hill residents was circulated through the mail, giving everyone an opportunity to be heard.
Sav Rebecchi, Sail Street, asked the Council to consider a previous request to have a Water and Sewer Board made up of rate users.  Mr. Rebecchi also suggested that consideration of a historic district be decided by an island-wide referendum.
Robert Bowen, Capstan Street, asked for an opportunity to speak when the Council considers the FAST sailing center.
Ellen Winsor, East Shore Road, asked if the guidelines for a historic district could be handled through Zoning.  Ms. Winsor expressed her concern on the lateness of the GZA GeoEnvironmental report and suggested the Council go out to bid for a new vendor.
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Newport County Convention & Visitors Bureau (NCCVB) (One (1) vacancy exists on the Newport County Convention & Visitors Bureau, term ending September 2011)
a)
Letter requesting reappointment from Donna Olney Kohler 

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to reappoint Donna Olney Kohler to the Newport County Convention & Visitors Bureau as the Jamestown Representative.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Planning Commission (One (1) vacancy exists, for a term ending December 31, 2009); if favorable, appoint
a) Letter of resignation from Jean M. Brown

b) Requests to be appointed

i)
Michael Smith

ii)
Rosemary Enright

iii) Richard Lynn

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to appoint Michael Smith to the Planning Commission to fill the vacancy of Jean M. Brown for a term ending December 31, 2009.  So unanimously voted.
3) Town Buildings and Facilities Committee (One (1) vacancy exist on the Town Buildings and Facilities Committee, term ending May 31, 2012); if favorable appoint:
a) Letter of recommendation from Duncan Pendlebury, Chair

b) Requests for reappointment
i)
Christopher J. Fabiszak 
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to reappoint Christopher J. Fabiszak to the Town Buildings and Facilities Committee for a term ending May 31, 2012.  So unanimously voted.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1) Fort Getty Sailing Center re:  Community Sailing School (continued from 7/20/2009)

a) Jamestown Community Sailing School Program Model
b) Schematic design of building

Town Planner Lisa Bryer reviewed the progress of negotiations with FAST to lease Fort Getty for their sailing program as outlined in the Statement of Intent and the proposed lease agreement presented at the July 20 Council meeting.  The Town Planner stated that a town sailing program has always been part of the Master Plan for Fort Getty.  The proposal from the non-profit Fast Sailing Foundation has made it possible to develop a town program sooner than expected.  As previously requested by the Council, the Town Planner provided a model as an illustration of how a self-supporting town sailing school could be developed.  
Mary Meagher, Chair of the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee, provided insight into the committee’s intent, as part of the Master Plan, to develop a town sailing program.  With the proposal from FAST, the plan for a sailing program was able to be moved forward sooner than expected.  Ms. Meagher reviewed the schematic design of the proposed building.  
Robert Bowen, Capstan Street, suggested that the Town has a number of projects that should be taken care of at Fort Getty.  The boat ramp at Fort Getty must be addressed, as well as other projects and improvements as outlined in the Fort Getty Master Plan.  
There was a lengthy Council discussion regarding the management of a Town sailing program.  Council members questioned whether this would be a town-run program or a program provided by a contractor.
The Council discussed the possibility of having a Memorandum of Understanding drafted as an interim step.  The Town Solicitor cautioned that a Memorandum of Understanding could be considered a legally binding document and suggested that the Council be aware of that in their deliberations.  
There was some concern raised regarding the ability of FAST to raise the funds for the construction of the proposed building and development of the sailing program.  
The Town Administrator noted that in order for the fundraising to begin, FAST must have assurances that the Town will enter into an agreement in support of the project.
There were many questions raised, one being, does the Town want to commit to a twenty-year lease at Fort Getty.  
The Town Administrator stated that there is a lot of uncertainty as to whether a Town sailing program would be successful over the long term.  And, if the Town sailing program was not successful, that change might affect the relationship with FAST.
The Town Planner was asked to provide the following information for the next Town Council meeting:  1.  Assurance of fundraising capabilities, and 2.  How the town sailing program would be managed.
2) Animal Control re:  shelter and care of stray animals (continued from 7/20/2009)
Councilor Szepatowski requested that the animal control issue be continued to a meeting in September.
NEW BUSINESS

1)
Proclamation No. 09-015 re: Carr and Clarke School
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to adopt Proclamation No. 09-015.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Memorandum from Town Clerk re: Amendments to the Jamestown Home Rule Charter with Proposed Amendments for the November 3, 2009 Local Election Ballot
The Clerk expressed her concern with Question #2 of the proposed amendments to the Town Charter; that being, “Shall the Charter be amended to require that special meetings of the town council can only be held upon majority consent of the members and only when an unexpected occurrence requires immediate attention to protect the public?”
The Clerk noted that as stated, this amendment would only allow a special meeting when an unexpected occurrence requires immediate attention to protect the public, as such, it would not allow any special meetings to occur regarding any day-to-day issues that may arise which the Council may wish to hold a special meeting to discuss and vote on.  The Clerk suggested omitting this question from the ballot.

Question #2   The Town Council – Special Meetings
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to remove from the amendments to the Home Rule Charter, questions #2.

The Town Solicitor was asked for clarification on the relevance of such a change to section 206 of the Home Rule Charter.  The Town Solicitor noted that as worded, the amendment increases the restrictions on how and when the Council can meet.  However, if the intent of the amendment was to only allow for a special meeting only with unanimous consent, then the wording can be changed to address that.
The vote to remove question #2 from the proposed amendments failed with the following vote: Councilor Kelly, nay; Councilor Sutton, nay; Councilor Szepatowski, nay; Councilor White, nay; Council President DiGiando; nay. 
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to change question #2 to read as follows:
Shall the Charter be amended to require that special meetings of the town council can only be held upon majority consent of the members?

So unanimously voted.

Question #12  Courts – Juvenile Hearing Board
Councilor Szepatowski noted that following a previous discussion with the Town Solicitor, it was found that the Juvenile Hearing Board does not need to be mentioned in the Charter.  The ability for Jamestown to have a Juvenile Board has already been approved by the General Assembly.  Councilor Szepatowski asked that Question #12 be removed from the proposed amendments allowing a vote this evening on the establishment the Juvenile Hearing Board as requested under unfinished business.

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to eliminate question #12 from the amendments to the Home Rule Charter.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Jamestown Juvenile Hearing Board re: establishing a Juvenile Hearing Board

Councilor Szepatowski stated that she was asking on behalf of the Jamestown Substance Task Force to request that the Town Council to approve the establishing of a Juvenile Hearing Board.  Councilor Szepatowski noted that there would be no additional cost to the Town.  

The Town Administrator stated that an ad hoc committee would be established to present an ordinance with the regulations and operating procedure for the Juvenile Hearing Board.
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to move forward with the process of establishing a Juvenile Hearing Board.  So unanimously voted.
4)
Solid Waste Recycling Committee Charge

The Council discussed the charge for the Recycling Committee as provided by the Town Administrator.  
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to adopt the charge for the Recycling Committee with the amendment to change shall appoint to may appoint.  The charge for the Recycling Committee was adopted as follows:

The Town Council has determined that it is necessary to increase residential recycling in order to conform to rising community recycling goals mandated by the State of Rhode Island.  To pursue this initiative, the Council shall may appoint a Recycling Committee whose charge shall be:

1. Review current residential solid waste collection disposal policies and practices;

2. Identify strategies employed by other local governments to achieve high community-wide recycling rates;

3. Present recommendations to the Town Council including suggested new ordinances or amendments, fee schedules, financing options, and public education approaches.

The Committee shall consist of seven (7) members including five (5) members of the general public, the Director of Public Works, and the Town Administrator.

So unanimously voted.

5)
Award of Bid re:  Watson Avenue sidewalk improvements project to W.H. Peppes, General Contractor, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $163,950.29
It was moved by Councilor Sutton, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to award the bid for the Watson Avenue sidewalk improvements project to W.H. Peppes, General Contractor, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $163,950.29.  So unanimously voted. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor Kelly to adjourn the meeting at 10:36 p.m.  So unanimously voted.
Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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